
A Week to Remember ! 
The last week of June was one the Hayes 

family will not soon forget. Ben, Becca and 
Braylon left Houston on Monday. But it wasn’t 
a good start. They misunderstood the 
departure time, and had to make a hurried 
dash for the airport, only to be told it was, "too 
late" to catch their flight.  After coming to grips 
with this disappointment, they were then told, 
“Wait, the plane has been delayed and you 
can catch it.”  

They were relieved to finally be on their 
way to enter a new work for the Lord as 
missionaries for the Namikango Mission in 
Malawi, Africa.  

But wait . . . the joy of a smooth trip soon 
ended.  Since the plane was late leaving 
Houston, it was also late arriving in 
Washington, D.C. This was the first stop and 
plane change. They rushed to the connecting 

flight and were told, “The plane has already left . . .three minutes ago.”   
Wow, what next? I would think the plane would wait a few minutes for the 
connecting flight. But that didn’t happen. They were stranded in D.C. . . 
and busy rescheduling the next connection. The following day they left for 
Johannesburg, South Africa.  

They made this long flight just fine and spent the night with friends 
there. However. . . another problem was on the agenda. Their connecting 
flight to Blantyre, Malawi was the one that left yesterday, and it only 
makes this flight once a week.  SO, rather than wait a week, they got a 
different flight to another city - Lilongwe, in central Malawi. This meant that 
instead of an hour’s drive from the airport to the Mission, it would now be 
a 5 hour drive. (BUT, it was a 5 hour drive that ended up taking 10 hours.) 

They were relieved just to get this close. Bisani and his wife Lilian were 
at the Lilongwe Airport to greet them and drive them to the Mission. This 
was Friday of that last week in June. They were nearly at their journey’s 
end in spite of all the difficulties. 

But wait . . . About 20 minutes from the Mission, driving slowly through 
a small town, a young man ran in front of the car and they struck him 
before they could stop.  He was unconscious and they took him to a 
nearby hospital. There he was treated and soon awoke and was in stable 
condition . . . he was also drunk. After several hours at the hospital, they 
left and finally arrived at the Mission around midnight. Their long 
anticipated journey had come to an end. Their new home now is 
Namikango – “the place of lions.”  

Bisani and another man from the Mission staff, Rodrick, were able to 
visit later with the fellow who had been hit and they shared the Gospel 
with him, to which he listened intently. This man nearly lost his life and it 
was a good time to do some soul searching.  

Ben reports: “It was really an amazing thing to see God vividly doing so 
many things in the midst of what seemed like chaos.  We give him 
praise!!”  Ben reports further, “The rest of the week has been wonderful. I 
have to say I am thrilled to be back in Africa, waking up with the rooster 
crowing in the morning and the cold chill that comes this time of year.”  It 
is winter in Africa.     Sidney Vaughn 
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From Ben 
This place is beautiful and both Becca and I 

(and Braylon) are enjoying the new scenery. 
Saturday we spent some time resting and 
becoming accustomed with the area, and 
Sunday we were able to worship with the local 
church on the Mission property. I was asked 
to speak that morning and at the end of the 
service, our whole family was placed in the 
front to be welcomed by the congregation. 

This same theme of welcoming, as any of 
you who have been to Africa know, carried on 
through the rest of the week.  I experienced 
the same welcome at the morning Bible study 
where the students on campus study every 
weekday morning, and again at the 
Wednesday evening devotional, where we 
were welcomed in the traditional Malawian 
way by being presented with gifts and words 
of acceptance and encouragement. 

 God has been so good!!  Our family is beginning to feel comfortable 
after only a few days because of the hospitality we have been shown.  
The Mission house was in good order when we arrived - thanks to the 
work of Bisani, Davis, and the rest of the Mission staff.  

This goes a long way to ease our transition. We know many have been 
praying for us and we thank you so much.  Your prayers have been 
answered.  We are humbled to be on the receiving end of them.  May 
God's blessings rest on all of you for you play a vital role in His work here 
in Malawi.                    – Ben  
 

Ben On The Go!  It feels like the dust is refusing 

to settle.  We have a lot going on while Bro. Ben finds his feet. 
Here are some items worth noting: 
1. Bro Ben is settling in well (from my view). This is very evident 
in the fact that he has not waited the customary one month 
before he visits the villages to preach and teach.  Last week he 
was out in Phalombe to console a family of one of the old 
preachers in the area (Bro. Kamoto) who was killed following a 
family disagreement. This visit, with Bro. Rodrick leading the 
team, was very comforting to the family and brethren there.  Last 
Sunday he was in Thyolo where they have a Village Bible Study. 
They enjoyed having him.  This weekend he is in another area 
some 30 miles west of Namikango. He is obviously in very high 
demand! 
2. The second semester at NBS is now underway with Bro. Ben 
speaking at the opening function here at the Mission.  The Bible 
studies out in the Village Study Centres got underway a week 
earlier. There are 13 Centres having these studies. 
3. Preparations for the 50th Anniversary celebrations are 
underway.  We have had a lot of publicity about this and word 
continues to spread across the land. Final budgets will be 
presented soon.  We are looking at a cost of about $13,000. 
Some of this will be recouped from those attending. This will be 
a once-in-a-lifetime event and will mean a lot to the stability of 
our work here. Your contributions for this special even are 
needed and would be appreciated. 
4. Brethren in the district south of us (Chikwawa) have 
organized a 3-day Gospel meeting for the end of July.  Four of 
our teachers at NBS have been placed on the 
teaching/preaching schedules. It is definitely a good cause for 
Christ and I would like to request that we assist them toward the 
costs with some $300 if we can.  And, yes Bro. Sidney, I 
promise..... lots of good photos to come your way!  
    Thanks for now, Bisani 



 

 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 

Praise and Thanksgiving to God 
A Letter from B. Shelburne 

Fellow Christians, 

We praise God for the 50 years of the Namikango 
Mission work in Malawi and I ask you to share in celebrating 
with us in a special way. 

On August 11th and 12th, people from all over Malawi, 
and some from abroad, will gather to remember what God 
has done and to pray for the future of this Mission 
outreach. 

We remember the solid foundation of a four-year training 
program for church leaders that has now operated 
successfully for 50 years with ties to over 2,000 
congregations in Malawi, and Mozambique.  We remember 
that the Mission sponsors a 1000 student Primary School, 
a Maternity Clinic, and hunger relief. Plus, I am 
remembering the excellent Malawian staff we have with a 
reputation for emphasizing the spirit as well as the letter of 
the Gospel. 

Namikango is known for achieving a lot on a limited 
budget.  And, because Mission facilities cannot handle the 
numbers attending the celebration, they are renting 
accommodations at Chancellor College, in Zomba.   

This, plus the hospitality involved, will cost about 
$13,000 above our regular operating budget, and we are 

calling on you for a special 
contribution to make this 
celebration possible. 

This might seem an 
unnecessary expense.  But do 
we feel that way when a faithful 
couple reaches 50 years of 
marriage?  Or when a 
congregation celebrates 50 or 
100 years of ministry?  We 
gladly spend the money.  Israel often held special 
memorials to celebrate what God had done.   

Supporting this Namikango Celebration is supporting 
praise and thanksgiving to God.  Nothing is more important 
than that.  We thank Him for the past and ask His help for 
the future. 

Namikango is at an important point in its history. With 
Ben and Becca Hayes newly in place, and with the 
excellent staff now assembled, we pray for still greater 
opportunities.  

I hope you or your congregation will join this celebration 
by making a generous and special gift toward it. 

---B. Shelburne 
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